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IN MEMORIAM  
 

A star following the name indicates a member of Woodlawn Church 

Î Astle, Velma Helen 

Carroll, Bryan Elijah 

Î Essex, William òJohnó 

Fraser, Virginia Marie òGinnyó 

Î Goodwin, Joy 

Harvey, Gerald Thomas 

Î Harvey, Joyce May 

Î Hemmings, Lilias 

Î Henderson, Graham Warren 

Jackson, June Beverly 

Kilgar, Olive Catherine (Cooper) 

Lidstone, Mary Ann 

Lidstone, Mildred (Edison) 

Lockhart, Russell Chelsey  

Lynch, Donald Arthur 

Î Major, Jim 

Matheson, Mary 

Î Musselman, Janice (Jan) Rose 

Smith, Roderick Dean òRodó 

Î Slayter, Marilyn  

Î Turner, Shirley Mae 

Î Venturini, Gladys Hannah   
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MINUTES OF ANNUAL CONGREGATIONAL MEETING ï FEBRUARY 8, 2015 

 

The annual congregational meeting was incorporated into our morning worship service and was 

called to order in the name of Jesus Christ, the one true head of the church, for worship and for 

work appropriate to its time. 

It was moved by Ray DeRoche and seconded by Dodie Covert that all those present and not 

members of Woodlawn United Church be given the ability to speak at the meeting and able vote 

on Temporal Matters. 

Motion carried.  

 

It was moved by Brian Moors and seconded by Vivian Hill that the order of worship be the 

agenda for this meeting. 

Motion carried.  

 

It was moved by Ray DeRoche and seconded by Fred Evans that the 2014 Annual 

Congregational Meeting minutes be approved as circulated with the following amendments:  

Under  Attendance Page 7 - Frank Thorn should be spelled Thornton, Freda Rodgers should be 

Rogers, and Eilleen Eisner should be Eisener. 

Motion carried.  

 

Adelia Holloway requested that a correction to the 2013 Annual Congregational Meeting Report 

be approved as circulated with the following amendments:  Ministry and Personnel:  Delete 

ñby the UCWò from the statement. 

 

A memory candle was lit to remember those members of our congregation who are now at 

peace and within your nearer and loving presence as follows: 

Harold Adams 

Frances Barnett 

Judy Bremner 

Henry (Hank) Burrill  

Richard Denman 

Sharon Estabrooks 

Muriel Joy 

Robert Kerr 

Doris Kerr 

Mel Lever 

Florence Mandy 

William Marcus 

 

John MacGregor 

John MacLeod 

Leslie Norton 

Frederick Patton 

Marion Simpson 

Connie Stewart 

Jane Townsend 

Gladys Turnbull 

Audrey Wasylasko 

Isabel Watt 

Andrew Webster 

Walter Wheeler 
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Business Arising From Minutes of March 23, 2014 

Adelia Holloway gave thanks to Beth Udby, Sue Houlihan and Ruth Boutilier for their help in 

preparing the 2014 Annual Report.  It was moved by Gerry Gunter and seconded by Janet Major 

that there is no new business arising from the minutes. 

Motion carried.  

 

It was moved by Brian Moors and seconded by Grant Warwick that the annual reports be 

accepted into the minutes of the 2014 AGM. 

Motion carried.  
 

Recruitment Report and Nominations 

The following report was given by Brian Moors 

Council co-chairs ï Adelia Holloway and Helen Dixon 

Council Secretary ï Lisa Yeo 

Ministry Team ï Shannon MacLean and Rev. Valerie Kennedy and Rev. Phillip Kennedy 

Chairs of Administration and Management ï Todd Ellis and Vacant 

Budget Coordinator ï Ivan Richardson 

Chairs of Ministry and Personnel ï Alan Eddy and Jan Musselman 

Co-Chairs of Program ï Brian Moors and Don Trider 

Chair of Christian Development ï Elizabeth Heatley 

Co-Chair of Worship ï Vacant 

Chair of Outreach ï Jane Cushing 

Co-Chair of Trustees ï Dennis Dean and Chris Riehl 

Co-Chairs of Communications ï Lachlan Riehl and Vacant 

Chairs of Youth committee ï Sue Cuthbertson 

Co-Chairs of Community of Care ï Shirley Zwicker and Nancy Allan 

Chair of Recruitment ï Vacant 

Co-Chairs of Stewardship ï Teri Giannou and Fred Evans 

Mission and Service Fund ï Mary Osborne 

UC Women ï Beth Udby, Sue Houlihan 

UC Men ï Ralph Sams 

Presbytery Reps ï Irene Caswell, Ross Osborne, Jane Twohig, Jerry Jackson 

 

It was moved by Brian Moors and seconded by Fred Evans that the above slate of officers be 

accepted and power given to Council to add new people between meetings where vacancies 

exist. 
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Motion carried.  

 

2014 Financial Report 

The financial report was given by Nikki Hilton.  She presented an overall view of last yearôs 

income and expenditures.  It was moved by Ray DeRoche and seconded by Keith Wilson that the 

financial statements be accepted as written. 

Motion carried.  

 

Narrative Budget 2015 

Teri Giannou presented a Stewardship Team financial review and thanked everyone for their 

continued support.  It was moved by Ray DeRoche and seconded by Dwight Perkins that the 

review be approved as presented. 

Motion carried.  

 

Questions On The Budget: 

The 2015 budget was presented by Ivan Richardson in traditional accountant format, referring to 

the handout on Revenue and Expenses circulated the week of February 1, 2015.  Ivan thanked 

Jennifer Evans for the work she did on the slide show presentation.  It was moved by Ivan 

Richardson and seconded by Jack Mackinnon that the budget be accepted as presented. 

Motion carried.  

 

It was moved by Ivan Richardson and seconded by Mary Osborne that the target guideline for 

M&S giving for 2015 will be $70,500.00. 

Motion carried.  

 

New Business: 

Alan Ellis gave a presentation on the Lawtonôs Program. 

It was moved by Adelia Holloway that Nikki Hilton be appointed as our auditor for 2015, and 

another auditor will be added to assist her. 

Motion carried.  

 

Courtesies 

Adelia Holloway thanked the following, on our behalf, for their work throughout the year. 

Rev. Valerie Kennedy and Rev. Phillip Kennedy for their leadership and teaching 

Shannon MacLean ï Youth Minister 

Bob Rushton ï Organist  
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Jim Farmer 

The congregation thanked Grant Warwick, Ralph Sams, Teri Giannou, Ivan Richardson, Vivian 

Hill for their contribution to the life of the church. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned by Ray DeRoche. 

Annual General Meeting Attendance ï February 8, 2015. 

Rev. Valerie Kennedy 

Rev. Phillip Kennedy 

Shannon MacLean 

Adelia Holloway 

Lisa Yeo 

Fred Evans 

Joyce Taylor 

Vivian Bremner 

Janet Gill  

Nancy Allen 

Jim Allen 

Sandy Kyte 

Ian Curlett 

James Logan 

Nikki Hilton 

Keith Musselman 

Rose Strong 

Donna Kramers 

Maarten Kramers 

Shirley Lacey 

Art Lacey 

James Lacey 

Nancy Grant 

Lloyd Grant 

Doris Lockhart 

Helen Henderson 

Janet Perry 

Kim Mitchell 

Lois Aisthorpe 

Keith Aisthorpe 

Inez Ehrhardt 

Bus Ehrhardt 

Pat Kent 

W. McKee 

Ross Osborne 

Vern Clarke 

Dorothy Lindsay 

Joan Angus 

Susan Cuthbertson 

Heather Sanderson 

Bruce Sanderson 

John Weare 

Jane Twohig 

Olla Ozon 

Gail Smith 

John Harlow 

Marie Harlow 

Donna Scott 

Florence Walker 

Bill Walker 

Gwen Shannon 

Norm Shannon 

Bob Sacre 

Bill MacAuley 

Harry Moulton 

Sheila Manak 

Frank Moore 

Ruth Boutilier 

Hugh Townsend 

Alan Ellis 

Todd Ellis 

Wilfred Forbes 

Miriam Forbes 

Jeanne Cooper 

Burton Cooper 

Don Hill 

Callum Reid 

Lorne Morash 

Ian Stewart 

Pat Connell 

J. Mitchell 

Ross Denman 

Isabel Jones 

Agnes Howes 

Carl Morash 

Bob Lindsay 

Malcolm Morash 

Myrna Morash 

Mary Osborne 

Barbara Neary 

Heather Godden 

Stephanie Godden 

Dodie Covert 

Linda Sinclair 

Belinda Awalt 

Judy Dupuis 

Mona Ellis 

Sheila Richardson 

Sheila Arklie 

Karen Nauffts 

Wes Adams 

Jim Fraser 

Bev Lynch  

Laura-Jean Williamson 

June Rigden 

Robert Rushton 

Joan Patton 

Janice Matheson 

Teri Giannou 
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Ivan Richardson 

Garth Mallett 

Dennis Dean 

Kathy Dean 

Gerry Gunter 

Ray DeRoche 

Cheryl DeRoche 

Sharon Warwick 

Grant Warwick 

Janet Major 

Beatrice Boutilier 

Bev Kimber 

Sue Young 

Glenda Howe 

Helen Dixon 

Fred Dixon 

Marie Dixon 

Jeannie Young 

Bert Dickey 

Joan Dickey 

Marie Burrows 

Ron Mitchell 

Betty Perkins 

Dwight Perkins 

Dawn Dicks 

Ellen Eisener 

Freda Rogers 

Betty Nickerson 

Ernie Nickerson 

Marilyn Moors  

Brian Moors 

Vivian Hill  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Wilfred Dillman 

Jane Cushing 

Edna Cunningham 

Carl Cunningham 

Carolyn Frost 

Anita MacKinnon 

Jack MacKinnon 

Robert Skinner 

Murdena Skinner 

Sadie Smith 

Christine Polley 

Ralph Sams 

Dorothy Sams 

Aruna Khan 

Bernice Miner 

Rita Erskine 

Irene Caswell 

Carolyn Bracken 

John Bracken 

Roland Murray 

Janet Murray 

Jean Adams 

Lola Heard 

Evelyn Webber 

Mary Story 

Deborah Story 

Elizabeth Heatley 

Nell Mallett 

Claudia Kimber 

Betty Sweet 

Fran Wade 

Faye Charlebois 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Shirley Fraser 

Shirley MacLeod 

Ken Brown 

R. Borden 

Darlene Arseneau 

Wendy E. Fitch  

Dave Fitch 

Carolyn Frost 

Anita MacKinnon 

Jack MacKinnon 

Robert Skinner 

Murdena Skinner 

Christine Polley 

Bertha Nicols 

Shirley Zwicker 

Barry Zwicker 

Josie Zwicker 
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A NOTE FROM REV. PHILLIP & REV. VALERIE KENNEDY  

 

As other years, 2015 was a year full of joys and sorrows, laughter and tears. Overall, it felt really 

good and satisfying in terms of fulfilling our calling as your Woodlawn United Church clergy. I 

am writing this note on behalf of both Valerie and myself as her doctor recently placed her on 

medical leave in order to address some health issues. 

 

There were lots of deep relationships developed this year. Also, there have been interesting and 

different things happening including special speakers, mission trips and the forum on ñFaith and 

Politicsò. So much of what we do in our ministry at Woodlawn happens behind the scenes. 

Valerie has worked particularly hard, and with much care and attention, in leading most of the 

special services throughout the year. We also spent much time in pastoral care, counselling and 

leading faith formation. We hope that Woodlawn folks enjoy the fact that she and I bring such 

different styles to our worship leadership and work.  

Although we differ, we work well together as a ministry couple, as a ministry team with 

Shannon, and as a total staff team. I believe I can speak for both us when I say, we feel so lucky 

to be working with such great folks all pulling in the same direction. Thank you Bob, Ruth, 

Jamie and Shannon! 

While there were a few failures and setbacks, I believe that overall, the changes this past year 

have been helpful in advancing our collective mission and ministry. The ripples from being in a 

new building continue to be felt as we adapt and evolve. 

Especially in a large church like Woodlawn, we could not survive without so many dedicated lay 

folks discerning and doing their ministry! It gives us joy to be part of such a faithful and giving 

group of Christôs disciples. As we approach the time of the annual meeting, some of these folks 

will be finishing their terms of office and moving on to different ministries. I ask you to pray and 

consider how God is calling you to offer your gifts and time as we work together for God in 

Christ. Newcomers welcome! 

The ministry of the laity is always essential but we really are going to need your help this year. 

As I mentioned, Valerie is off on temporary sick leave. Also, I am waiting for knee replacement 

surgery in the spring, hopefully. This means, I will need to take some time away recuperating 

from knee replacement surgeries. If we work together, these times away will not affect 

Woodlawn too much, but I apologize in advance for things that might get missed. 

I started to make a list of who to thank specifically and I got worried about leaving someone out.  

There is one name that must be singled out however. Doris Lockhart has retired from helping the 

office staff fold and stuff Sunday worship bulletins. She has been doing this faithfully every 

Friday, with helpers or by herself, for at least 30 years!!! Thank you Doris! 
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I am approaching 2016 with optimism and hope. I am sure that this year will a great one for 

Woodlawn as we get back to basics with ñSpirit Connectionò. The foundation of any church is 

about Godôs love and building relationships with God, each other and the world. May God bless 

our efforts in this great work we have all been given. 

Rev. Phillip Kennedy 

(on behalf of both Rev. Phillip and Rev. Valerie Kennedy) 

 

 

A NOTE FROM SHANNON MACLEAN, YOUTH MINSITER  

 

What a year! The church is the people and what a talented, dedicated and faithful group of 

people make up Woodlawn United Church! I want to start by taking a moment to thank my 

wonderful colleagues. Bob, thank you for putting your heart and soul into the ministry of music. 

Ruth & Jamie, your important work in the office makes everything run more smoothly and your 

energy brings joy to all those who are greeted when they enter Woodlawn. Valerie & Phillip, I 

continue to feel thankful to call you mentors and friends. You lead this church with compassion, 

grace and integrity. I feel truly blessed. It would take me pages to sufficiently thank the 

multitude of volunteers who work so hard to make Woodlawn the amazing church that it is! I 

feel called to do this work, and working with such amazing people, makes me love coming into 

work every day (wellé.almost every day ;).  

 

Over the course of 2015, I have been involved in many different programs and activities (you 

can see a list of these following this note). Some of the activities have been great successes, 

othersé. not so much. The ministry team has spent time this year re-evaluating and discerning 

our future direction. I believe what makes a church vibrant and relevant in the world is that it 

continues to evolve. It is sometimes easy to get bogged down by the day to day maintenance and 

administrative duties while the BIG PICTURE gets buried. Sometimes it is important to take a 

step back and remember why we are here!  

 

One of my profôs at AST, Rob Fennell, is fond of saying, ñThe church does NOT have a 

missioné. the mission has a church!ò Through the life and work of Jesus, we can see a glimpse 

of what Godôs mission isé what we must do to bring the kingdom of heaven to earth. There 

have been all sorts of exciting things going on at Woodlawn. The Justice League of Woodlawn 

(JLOW) has been exploring the possibility of starting a partnership in a developing country. 

They are interested in building relationships through exposure visits and creating a partnership 

that is sustainable. This has the potential to greatly enrich the lives of people in both places. We 

have also welcomed many new families into our church. It is exciting to see that kind of growth 

and their talents enhance our faith community.  

 

Church is one of the few places left in our culture where generations of people intentionally 

gather together to form community. I continue to work to bridge the gap between the 

generations. This includes running programs that continue to be successful, like the Mystery  
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Friends programs. I am also trying out new things, including having people volunteer to be part 

of the story time, replacing Vacation Bible School with family fun nights, and encouraging folks 

to share their gifts through leadership with our young people. 

 

This year I took on a new role as office supervisor. It was felt by the Ministry and Personal 

committee that I had the skill set necessary to fill this role. As a result, I have been very involved 

with the hiring and training of the Office Administrators. Jamie Earnshaw was hired in October 

and, although still learning the ropes, she is doing a great job. Coming at one of the busiest times 

of the years creates some challenges for sure. Not sure what we would have do with Jamie and 

Ruth! 

 

I have finished 12, of a total of 30, courses in my Masters of Divinity at AST! I have been 

authorized to do my first term of supervised field placement at Woodlawn. Phillip is trained as a 

supervisor, so he will fill that role for me. This means that I will be working 5-7 additional (non-

paid) hours for  

 

Woodlawn filling roles I do not usually fill. This will include preaching, leading prayers and 

maybe even helping to officiate at a funeral. I am very happy for this opportunity.  

 

I am excited about being a part of building even more connections in 2016. I pray the spirit 

continues to moves us to do our small part in advancing Godôs mission. 

 

Shannon MacLean 

Youth Minister  

 

MINISTRY TEAMS ANNUAL REPORT  

 

We, Valerie, Phillip and Shannon, strive to develop programing that we feel enhances our 

mission as a church: personal and social transformation. 2015 has been a busy and spirit-filled 

year as always. Looking back over the year, it isnôt difficult to feel excited and proud of all the 

ways Woodlawn is being church in the world. Here are some of the programs and events we 

provided leadership for in 2015: 

¶ In January, Rev. Steve Berube was a guest speaker at an evening event. He shared about 

his time as a witness to the conflict in Palestine. He also led a discussion on Just Peace in 

the Middle East after we viewed the documentary ñ5 Broken Camerasò. 

¶ Shannon and Phillip led Youth Confirmation classes and on Palm Sunday  

Jack Bowen-MacLean, Sophie Evans and Meghan Barkhouse became confirmed 

members of Woodlawn United. 

¶ Valerie and a lay team offered two funeral preparation workshops. 

¶ Phillip and Shannon continued offering an alternative way of being church called ñOpen 

Tableò on the first Saturday of the month. It became apparent that this particular program 

did not seem to meet the needs of many people and so our efforts were put into different 

programs. (Even programs that are not successful teach us something!) 
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¶ Phillip helped the Scout and Guiding programs create a worship service that they led on 

Baden Powell Sunday in February.  

¶ We all worked a lot this year to update the policies and ensure that they were accessible 

to all. We worked with the various committees and council and throughout the year many 

were updated or created including: weddings, benevolent fund, communication, baptism 

& blessings, rental policies and also procedures for use of our new electronic sign. All of 

these are available in the office or on the website. 

¶ The decision for Woodlawn to offer a blessing to children, in addition to baptisms, 

followed a discernment on the topic by worship and council. Passing this policy meant 

that there is now an alternative for folks who do not possess the requirements necessary 

for baptism, those who were not interested in a public service or membership. Rev Phillip 

has did several blessings in 2015, one during the worship and the others at a private 

service. The response has been wonderful. It is a wonderful way to be inclusive, meet the 

needs of people without compromising what baptism means to Woodlawn or the United 

Church of Canada. 

¶ The Intergenerational worship on March 1st was led by a group who worked with 

Shannon studying the parable of the Feeding of the 5000. This evolved from a class 

Shannon and Phillip attended in Saskatoon on the gospel of Mark in January led by Ched 

Myers.  

¶ Phillip continues to lead Wednesday morning Bible study. The focus in 2015 was on  

discipleship through the study of the gospel of Mark. The book ñSay to This Mountainò 

by Ched Myers is held in one hand and the bible in the other while people discern what 

God is saying to them through these scriptures.   

¶ We all remain very involved in working with folks who request help through our 

benevolent fund. We take time to talk with the people and help them at their time of 

crisis. In a few cases, we have built longer term relationships with folks in an attempt to 

get them into a position of self-sufficiency. A highlight was when Phillip officiated at the 

marriage of one couple he had been working with. 

¶ The accessibility of our new addition is wonderful. One of the unforeseen changes has 

been the number of people who have just dropped into the church. Some want shelter 

while waiting for the bus, some need to use the ñfacilitiesò and others still are looking for 

counselling. Phillip and Valerie have spent many hours with folks who ñjust really 

needed someone to talk to and had nowhere else to turnò. 

¶ Valerie, Phillip & Shannon attended the ñFestival of Radical Discipleshipò in Oakview, 

California. This was put on by the Bartimaeus Corporative Ministries and focused on 

becoming a radical disciple of Jesus through worship, social justice and studying the 

bible. 

¶ Home Church ran throughout 2015. The group of 20 folks really enjoy the  

community, faith formation and food!!!! Phillip and Shannon are still interested in 

starting other cells of Home Church if others are interested. This fall the group began 

studying the book by Ched Myers on the gospel of Mark. 
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¶ Our youth group, Shannon, Arron Wight and Phillip did an overnight visit to lôArche 

Cape Breton in May. We learned about the community, which supports people with 

intellectual disabilities, and spent time in the various work programs and houses.   

¶ Throughout the year there are many special worship services. Valerie oversaw most of 

these. This year they included: the combined AGM-worship service, Stewardship, 

Maundy Thursday, Ecumenical Good Friday, Easter, Motherôs Day, Pentecost, 

Anniversary, Remembrance Day, Blue Christmas Memorial Worship Service, Christmas 

Sunday, Christmas Eve. 

¶ Shannon took ½ of her Sabbatical in June and July to attend 6 weeks of courses at AST. 

The courses were on worship music, United Church polity and Christian ethics.  

¶ Over the past few years it has become evident that Vacation Bible School was not 

meeting the same needs it had in the past. Half day programs do not work for working 

parents and we do not have the volunteer base to run full day programs. This year, 

Shannon tried a new initiative called ñFamily Fun Nightsò. We had a theme of water and 

it ran on August 26, 27 & 28. By the last night about 20 people attended. It was great fun 

and worth trying again!  

¶ This year, the Sunday School Curriculum Design Team decided to use some Vacation 

Bible School curriculum we had on hand to write the rotations for Sunday School this 

year. Some of them came with a ñskitò and we decided to incorporate some of these skits 

into worship during the story time. It has been a great way to share with the congregation 

the stories that the children in Sunday School are studying and also a way to recruit some 

AWESOME actors! 

¶ Valerie and Phillip lead worship at Oakview and Oceanview various times throughout the 

year.  

¶ The United Church of Canada created ñFaith and Politics: a federal election kitò and 

Phillip spearheaded a political forum including inviting all four federal election 

candidates to Woodlawn. This was sponsored by all the United Churches in Dartmouth 

and Cole Harbour and the Face of Poverty group. Don Trider MCôd this event and the 

questions posed to the candidates were selected from the election kit. 

¶ Sept 26th ï Oct 5th Shannon & Phillip visited a World Vision Community Development 

site in Lomas, Bolivia. This was paid for by World Vision and was a pilot project to help 

people understand what they do. There was no obligation to do future work with World 

Vision. Valerie oversaw things at home in order to make this trip possible. Phillip and 

Shannon shared stories and photos from their journey with the congregation one evening 

and also with the JLOW group. 

¶ Shannon also ran youth retreats on Sept 11th - 12th & Dec 18th ï 19th. 

¶ Phillip has started a connection group with a few widowers. This provides a place where 

they can offer support to each other. This complements the widows group Valerie 

initiated which now runs independently and meets once a month. All three clergy were 

delighted to be invited to spend a lovely lunch with the widows connection group 

(Kindred Spirits) at Christmas.  
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¶ Valerie, Phillip and Shannon divided up the list of almost 700 families in our 

congregation and called each family during a fall calling blitz! It was a great way to 

check in with folks and let them know how important they are to the Woodlawn family.  

¶ The CD Committee and Shannon hosted a Dinner and Discussion in October with a guest 

speaking talking to us about sponsorship of refugees. This was such a timely issue due to 

the crises with the Syrian Refugees and the need for Woodlawn to decide how they 

wished to address the issue. In the end, it was decided individuals could partner with 

other United Churches sharing their time and financial support with groups that were 

already established. 

¶ The Stewardship Committee and Valerie hosted an Anniversary event to build 

community and raise money called ñOut to Supperò! It had a Country theme, there was a 

huge potluck and live music! A great time was had by all!  

¶ We all worked together to develop a Congregational Retreat called ñOh the Places Weôll 

Goò and focusing on the future of the church. It was first booked for April 10th -11th and 

was postponed until Nov 6-7th. The programing was created for large numbers and just 

could not be adapted for a small group and so due to lack of folks able to attend, it was 

cancelled. This was the catalyst in deciding that large group activities were not meeting a 

need and so, after doing a needs assessment with the congregation, we changed our focus 

to small group activities. More on Spirit Connection later. 

¶ The Mystery Friends Program, run by Shannon, had another successful year! Friendships 

spanned across the generations as young folks were paired and ñsecret pen palsò for 6 

weeks. 

¶ The Youth Committee and Shannon hosted a Santa Claus Breakfast for the congregation 

on the 1st Sunday of Advent as a fun social event. 

¶ The Christmas Tree Lighting & Memorial Hymn Sing was a wonderful event led by 

Valerie and the Stewardship team. It was wonderful night and some money was raised 

towards the deficit.  

¶ The Christian Development Committee and Shannon ran the annual ñBedlem in 

Bethlehemò for the 4th year to help families explore the true meaning of Christmas. Each 

ñfamilyò went home with their own homemade nativity scene! There were some beautiful 

works of art! 

¶ We hosted another Christmas Open House in rooms A&B following worship on 

Christmas Sunday, Dec 20th. This is Valerie, Shannon and Phillipôs way of saying thank 

you to the congregation. It is our Christmas gift to you! If the empty plates and pots of 

apple cider were any indication, people enjoyed it J 

¶ The youth and children were involved in worship leadership in many ways this year. 

Facilitated by Shannon, they led worship services. They also participated in the music 

leadership in the church with the help of Bob, June, Jim, Krista, Caron and others. They 

also lead the processional with their ribbons each week and are always an important part 

of our worship at Woodlawn. 
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¶ Shannon created a post-highschool group for email contact in order to stay with our 

young people who no longer are able to attend worship very often. The Youth Committee 

financed a Christmas Reunion at Pizza Hut for those youth who are involved in post-

highschool studies. 

 

These initiatives are in addition to the regular work of your ministry team including: 

ü Worship preparation and leadership 

ü Pastoral Care: both visitation and crisis counselling 

ü Funeral preparation and leadership 

ü Wedding preparation and leadership 

ü Working with those who call looking for financial help. 

ü Administration tasks (i.e. preparing orders of service, answering emails, writing reports 

etc) 

ü Working as part of a team (i.e staff meetings, planning meetings) 

ü Preparing for and overseeing Sunday School 

ü Preparing for and running Youth Group, JLOW  

ü Taking time for our own spiritual reflection and prayer life 

ü Remaining up to date on current events and being life long learners 

ü Reading 

ü Preparation and creation of ñlessonsò for Bible Study, education groups, workshops 

ü Committee Work 

o A&M; Stewardship; Community of Care; Rentals and Council; worship ïValerie 

o CD; Sunday School Design team; Youth Committee; and Councilï Shannon 

o Communication; Outreach; Recruitment; Outreach; Council; Trustees; and 

worship-Phillip 

o Presbytery ï All three 

Á Christian Life and Growth Committee of Presbytery ï Phillip (chair), 

Shannon & Valerie 

o Maritime Conference ï All Three 

Á Director of Intermediates at Conference ï Shannon 

Á Staff Committee ï Phillip 
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In visioning about 2016, we hope to focus on an overarching theme for programing at  

Woodlawn United.  

The theme that can help to guide our life and work is: 

 

 

 

 

¶ In 2016, small groups called connection groups will be formed to help build community 

and support growth as disciples of Jesus. We are really excited about this! 

¶ In addition to so many of the small group ministries already happening, Phillip & 

Shannon are starting a connection group called called ñThis United Church of Oursò. It is 

open to people of all ages who are interested in learning more about what it means to be a 

member of the United Church of Canada.  

¶ Also, the work of JLOW (the Justice League of Woodlawn) is continuing as they explore 

the options for a short term mission trip and partnership in a developing country. Our 

next option for this is Cuba, which we are currently checking out! 

¶ We hope to be more intentional about welcoming new comers. 

¶ Finally, we also hope to involve more and new people through recruitment. 

 

Submitted by Rev. Valerie, Rev. Phillip Kennedy & Shannon MacLean. 

 

 

CHAIR OF COUNCIL REPORT  

2015 flew by with lots of activity at Woodlawn United.   

Welcome to Jamie Earnshaw, our administrative assistant. This is a busy congregation and she is 

embracing the challenges. 

The elevator has been well utilized and has improved access to our facility for so many within 

our congregation and from the surrounding community. (access to chowders, dinners, craft 

shows, social hours, time out, card games, paralympics, funeral receptions) 

The Tabitha Unit reached their financial goal after many years of fundraising for an electronic 

sign with the help of donations, and a contribution from the Municipality. It was not an easy task 
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for Teri Giannou to come to an agreement with the City about its location and function.  She 

persevered! Thanks to those who developed policies and guidelines for its use. 

At a time of great sadness, when one loses a family member, the use of the meeting rooms for a 

visitation area brought comfort at such a difficult time. Greeted by friends and family in a 

familiar place provided support in a time of grieving. Thank you to the ministers, funeral 

liaisons, and those behind the scene for their professional and warm touches.  A television, lamps 

and blinds have recently been donated to this area. 

One of the nicest events of 2015 was the Tree Lighting. One cold evening I saw a girl push a 

lady in a wheelchair down the sidewalk just to see the tree.  There is something magical about 

Christmas lights in the dark of night. They make me smile and somehow bring comfort. Thank 

you to the donor for this lovely memorial gift, which has touched many. 

The new kitchen was used for many events. Ralph Sams and his team continue to do finishing 

touches and make it more functional. A kitchen party/bean supper is planned for January 23 to 

celebrate its completion. 

How could any of this be done without the time, energy and commitment of so many 

volunteers?.... but we always need new people to help and enjoy the fellowship and team work. 

It is a great way to get to know the people sitting in the pew. 

The Presbytery Triennial Visit occurred on April 15, 2015.  They recognized the challenges of 

a program-sized church. They recommended that we continue to have open communication with 

the congregation about finances and Council decisions. We are using more electronic 

communication and monthly calendars.  Pastoral care is also challenging in a church of this size.  

Increasing the size of the pastoral care team was recommended. 

The Woodlawn website has an abundance of information - monthly calendars of events, policies, 

minutes of meetings, etc.  There is also a Woodlawn Face book. Feel free to use the Question 

and Answer box in the Narthex. 

On the minds of most of us is the worry of sustainability of our church.  We are a very generous 

congregation which allows us to pay the bills and provide programs to our members and the 

community. The challenge is to ensure enough of our givings are channelled to the operating 

fund, so we donôt have the concern of a deficit budget. Increased use of rental space is helping to 

increase income, but we have to ensure we balance that with our needs for available space.  We 

have to be creative and find ways to increase income.  A lot of brainstorming has been happening 

over the past few months and we are positive that the future is bright. Be sure to share your ideas 

with Council.  

The most interesting part of being Chair of Council has been to witness the tremendous care 

and time that volunteers offer to make Woodlawn the best it can be. Ensuring our insurance 
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policies are suitable, applying for grant money, ensuring the buildings meet safety and fire 

regulations, providing pastoral visitation, managing the accounts, running the payroll 

system....and it goes on and on. 

In closing, I wish to thank the members of Council for their support and for being wonderful to 

work with over the past two years. Thank you to Lisa Yeo for her clerical support.  My co-chair, 

Helen Dixon, will be the new Chair of Council in March, 2016.  She brings many strengths to 

council, one being a strong financial background.  

May we continue to work together with Godôs blessing and guidance to help us make the best 

decisions for our church family. 

Submitted by, Adelia Holloway 

 

ACCESSIBILITY COMMITTEE  REPORT  

This is my 14th annual report for the Accessibility Team. 2015 was another productive year for 

the Accessibility project.  While we began working from the new kitchen in January, it took the 

full year to complete the project. This included new cabinets, stainless steel on some surfaces, 

more equipment, drain board on the triple sink, additional counter space etc.  

We cleaned up and painted the former class room which is the entrance to the new kitchen, filled 

in the holes in the upper wall ( to cut down on noise from the kitchen ) and installed new light 

fixtures.  

We converted the former kitchen space to three rooms; kitchenette, chair storage room and 

classroom/meeting room. Installed new flooring in the kitchenette, reconfigured cupboards, 

repaired flooring in the chair and class room and painted throughout. Also installed shelving for 

takeout materials in the chair room. We also had the wiring updated in the kitchenette and area 

and added an outlet for the steam table from which we serve chowder take outs. 

John Weare, Graham Holloway and Peter Woods contributed many hours to this project. My 

sincere thanks to them. 

Friends of Accessibility had a very successful year contributing $22,173.00 to the Accessibility 

Fund. This was raised via 12 chowder luncheons and 4 concerts. More than 3500 tickets were 

printed, cut and dispersed. Close to 700 lbs. of haddock was cut and cooked along with 

approximately 720 lbs. of vegetables. Approximately 300 pies were cut and served, many of 

these were donated by members of our congregation. Each chowder requires the following 

volunteers: 6-8 on Thursday for veggie prep, 3-4 Thurs. night for setup, 3-4 chowder makers 

Friday morning, 10 waiters, 2 on take outs, 1 cashier, 2 dessert room, 1 beverage maker, dish 

washing and cleanup equals close to 40 persons. Multiply that by 12 and you get some idea of 
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the volunteer hours that go into 12 chowders.Many of these volunteers work almost every 

chowder. The buzz, the banter, the good natured teasing that takes place at every chowder is 

heartwarming. Folks come from many denominations making this a very ecumenical event. 

As we look to 2016 we have 10 chowders, a baked bean supper and 2 concerts scheduled.  

Other activities: 

The Lawtons program continues to grow as more people sign on.  Earnings in 2015 equalled one 

monthôs loan payment.  Alan Ellis is the contact for this program. 

Woodlawn Bonds continue to be a great way to support Woodlawn.  Contact for these is 

 Barry Zwicker.  

 

Engraved bricks are a meaningful way to honour someone or just support the Accessibility 

project. We have three sections, one ( Memorial ) to honour and remember folks that have passed 

away, another ( Honour ) to honour folks still living and the third ( Builders) to support the 

Accessibility project. 90 are now on the walls; 39 Memorial, 36 Builders, 15 Honour with 

another order in process. Thanks to Peter Woods for mounting these. Ralph Sams is the contact 

person; 434-7786 / ralphsams@ns.sympatico.ca 

Souvenir bricks are available from Dennis and Kathy Dean.  These make great gifts for former 

Woodlawn members, family or friends.  They are also handy as paperweights, conversation 

starters or wall hangers. 

These activities plus the generous support of the congregation through memorials, pledges and 

continued giving have allowed us to not only meet our loan payments but make significant lump 

sum payments on the principle.   

Heartfelt thanks from all of us on the Accessibility Committee for your ongoing support of this 

project.  It has indeed been a marvelous year. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Ralph Sams,  

Chair of Accessibility / Friends of Accessibility / New Kitchen Committee 
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ADMINISTRATION & MANAGEMENT (A&M)  

Committee:  

Todd Ellis ïChair                                                                                                                                  

Ivan Richardson ï Budget coordinator and accounting administrator                                                

Kathy Hawkins ï Secretary and payroll service provider                                                                

Bev Wicks ï Rental and office support                                                                                                             

Joan Mikkelsen ï Envelope Steward, Par Administrator and keeper of the church roll        

Malcolm Morash ï Trustee representative                                                                                

Glenn Nearing ï Teller Co-coordinator and scheduler                                                                

Rev. Valerie, Rev. Phillip Kennedy and Shannon MacLean ï Ministers representative           

Grant Warwick ï Past Chair 

After completing my first full year in the role I would like to take time to thank each of the 

members of my committee for their support and assistance along with their energy and effort that 

they bring to their roles.  It has been my pleasure to work with you in 2015 and looking forward 

to 2016. 

2015 was a year like many others filled with its challenges and opportunities.   

Woodlawn has seen many changes in this period of growth.  We have invested in our future to 

move forward, to allow for a more accessible church for its congregation and its community.   

I am confident with our continued stewardship and time and talent we again have laid the 

foundation for the future generations that will attend Woodlawn. 

Some highlights from 2015 are as follows: 

Budget: As of January 18 2016 it appears that we have concluded 2015 with a Pre-Audited 

Deficit of ($29,465). We had projected a deficit in 2015 of ($28,274) so I am pleased that we 

came in close to our target.  

To begin 2015 had many financial challenges that were front and center.  Our Nova Scotia 

winter storms had three services missed due to weather and two with low attendance.   With that 

came a higher amount for snow removal as well.  This lowered our budgeted general offerings 

at: 

$352,364 to end the year at $321,153 and increased our budgeted maintenance and repairs ï 

outdoors at $6,000 to end the year at $10,719.  Those two amounts alone impacted our forecast 

by ($35,930).   

These amounts were mainly offset by three main areas, which totaled $29,191:  

Miscellaneous Income, Stewardship and General and Operating Expenditures. 

Miscellaneous Income we saw an increase mainly due to our rental income in 2015. We had 

budgeted $27,250 and at year-end closed with $37,048 an increase of $9,798. 
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Stewardship was hard at work in 2015 and through its many projects and undertakings along 

with the continued generosity and support of the congregation and community impacted our 

year-end by $13,198.   

General and Operating Expenditures had come in under budget by $6,195.  

As of January 12, 2016 we are forecasting another deficit for 2016 in the amount of ($26,349). 

I am personally not in favor of deficit budgets and although it appears necessary through this 

period of growth we need to be mindful of the impact it has on our reserves as stated on our 

balance sheet.   

In order to have an impact on our projected budget in 2016 A & M with the support of council 

struck an ad hoc committee to address this challenge.  We have met on several occasions to 

address this concern.   

Our goal was to see how we could impact our operating budget to return to a balanced budget.   

We looked at three key areas that we believed would have immediate impact to our bottom line 

in 2016: 

1. Ideas on increasing the size of our congregation. 

2. Ideas on reducing our Expenditures  

3. Ideas on increasing our income 

 

Space Rental and Allocation Policy had a major overhaul in 2015 spearheaded by Bev Wicks 

and it included reviewing and revising our conditions of use, rental fee schedule, conditions of 

license and Alcohol Policy which were approved by council.   

I am very pleased with our findings to date and through our stewardship, participation from our 

generous congregation, time and talent and leadership in ministry we have set the groundwork 

for a successful year ahead.   

In closing on behalf of my committee take time to especially thank Ivan for his countless hours 

and dedication he devotes.  It doesnôt go unnoticed and it is with our gratitude and appreciation. 

Submitted by Todd Ellis 

COMMUNICATIONS  AND PUBLIC  RELATIONS  REPORT 
 

Like most units of volunteers within the church, the C/PR Team has had a busy year fulfilling  the 

various aspects of its mandate.  
 

Large-Screen Monitors  and Projector Upgrades: A donation by Kathy and Dennis Dean in 

Memory of Kathy's parents, Bert & Mildred Lidstone, has provided a large-screen monitor, 

which has been installed in Room B. A further donation from the Couples Club has provided the 

church with another large-screen monitor and also a data projector, replacing the one that has 

been missing for some time. The second monitor will  be installed in the Fellowship Hall. These 

monitors will  allow for quick and easy presentations set-up for events, meetings and funeral 
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visitations. Some further wiring needs to be completed to allow for easier connection to 

peripherals to the monitor, but it is functional now. 
 

Advertising:  We did not use any newspaper advertisements for Easter/Christmas services this year. We 

are looking into determining the effects (if  any) that stemmed from this lack of advertising.  
 

Equipment Repairs/Additions: The power amplifier, which powers the church system broke down 

again and was repaired. A rental unit was again used during the repair time. This is the second such 

failure, and it may require replacement if  it fails again. The soundboard is still limping along. All  that 

main equipment dates back to the 1996 general sound system upgrade.  
 

Replacement mics for Valerie and Phillipôs wireless ear-worn ones may be required in the year ahead. 

Several additional wired mics were purchased when a very good deal arose. 

Wi-Fi coverage was expanded to cover the entire building.  

New telephones were purchased and installed, which solved some long-standing problems. 

Adjustments were made to the LAN (Local Area Network), which greatly facilitates the work of the 

Envelope Steward and the many aspects of that work. 
 

Audio/Visual Team: A special thanks to everyone who participates in the audio/visual aspect of 

church services. These add greatly to the success and accessibility of our worship services. 
 

Chimes: The chimes are no longer operable to the outside of the church. The speakers were 

removed from the roof to repair a leak, and are no longer serviceable. Research has been 

undertaken to find alternate speaker locations. Funding would have to be found for this work. 
 

Scheduling: The Sound Tech scheduling has recently been streamlined through placing the schedule on 

the church dropbox account, effectively making it a live document, which can be edited and instantly 

updated. 
 

We were pleased to welcome two new members to the A/V Team but additional members are required for 

2016. Training is provided. 
 

C/PR Policy: The revised Communications and Public Relations Policy was passed by consensus at 

Council on May 20, 2015.  

 

Submitted by Lachlan Reihl 
 

COMMUNITY OF CARE 

PRAYER SHAWL MINISTRY  

The Prayer Shawl Ministry continues to flourish as several women, whose love of 

knitting/crocheting, together with their care and compassion for people, continue to offer their 

time and talents to create prayer shawls. These are tangible expressions of comfort and love for 

those who are experiencing illness, loss, loneliness, or who are unable to attend church on a 

regular basis for a variety of reasons. Once they are completed, usually at home, they are tagged 

and taken to church where they are blessed at a worship service before being given away. 
 

 During this past year, a new dimension has been added to this ministry, whereby prayer shawls 

have been presented to children both at Baptisms and Blessings. This has been very well 

received by the parents and by the congregation. We are now making an effort to create these 

special shawls for that purpose. As well, prayer shawls have been presented to our students in 
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ministry, Kim Curlett and Shannon MacLean, to support them in prayer as they continue their 

journey toward ministry in the United Church. 
 

Recently nineteen of our Prayer Shawl Makers gathered in Room A for a time to pray, share 

stories and ideas on new patterns and different yarns and generally create new bonds as we 

socialized over tea/coffee and sweets. Out of that came new ideas and a renewed sense of 

purpose for the coming year. This is an amazing group of women to whom we owe a debt of 

gratitude for the many hours spent in keeping this ministry going. Thank you to all!  
 

Thank you as well to those of you who have contributed by making financial donations to the 

Prayer Shawl ministry through your envelopes. These too are gratefully received so that we have 

a ready supply of yarn to complete our projects.  

If you are interested in becoming a part of the Prayer Shawl Ministry, or if you know of someone 

you think would benefit from receiving a prayer shawl, please call Vivian Hill at 

902-434-2482 or email vivian.hill@ns.sympatico.ca and we will arrange for a shawl delivery.  

Respectfully submitted, Vivian Hill, Prayer Shawl Ministry Coordinator. 

HOSPITAL & HOME VISITATIONS  
Both lay and clergy have visited in hospitals almost every week. There is almost always someone 

in DGH and often folks in the Infirmary and Camp Hill. 

We have faithful lay visitors for hospitals but few who are doing home visits. Please pray for 

discernment if this is something you feel called to do. With close to 700 families under pastoral 

care we need lots of people sewing the patchwork quilt together that is Woodlawn United 

church.  ~Phillip Kennedy 

FOLLOW -UPS  

This year 3 Sunday School invitations were sent out to the 2 year olds.  - Betty Perkins                                  

 

A program to support those dealing with the loss of a loved one continues. A series of four 

Journeying Through Grief Booklets are delivered or mailed during an eleven month span, 

followed up with a phone call. - Carol White and Isobel Jones 

 

WELCOME TEAM  ï Betty Perkins 

Approximately 30 packets were given out this year. Many thanks to my team who look after the 

table each week. The table is now located in the new addition.                                                 

 

KINDRED SPIRITS  - Bea Boutilier & Rita Erskine 

Kindred Spirits meets in room B at Woodlawn United Church at 11:30 A.M. the 

second Wednesday of the month. We welcome widows of all ages. We enjoy fellowship and 

sharing of programs followed by tea and a snack. 

 

FELLOWSHIP  ï Shirley Zwicker 

Fellowship time happens right after our Sunday church service almost every Sunday. Each week 

a volunteer picks up the sweets from Tim Hortonôs at 4 Forest Hills Pkwy. This store has been 
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donating their leftover goodies for many years and we sincerely want to thank the management 

and staff for doing this service. The two volunteers prepare the sweets, coffee, tea and juice and 

also do the cleanup afterwards. Jamie Lacey often does the dishwashing duty and we all want to 

thank him for doing that.  In 2015 we saw 50 volunteers carry out this service. Thank you all! 

We really appreciate your help. Each week approximately $20-$30 comes in through free will 

offerings and it is used to cover all costs. 

 

STATISTICS  

Our Congregational Roll at year end (2015) stood at 648 households and 1554 

individuals under pastoral care. During the year (2015), 38 individuals were 

added to our Congregational Roll and as a result of a careful review, 167 

were deleted for various reasons (relocated, deceased, unable to locate). 

  

During the year (2015) 11 individuals were added to our Historical Roll (5 

by transfer in and 6 by profession of faith), and 20 individuals were 

removed from the Historical Roll (7 by transfer out and 13 as deceased). 

 

Respectfully submitted by 

Joan Mikkelsen 

 

 MINISTRY AND PERSONNEL COMMITTEE  

Introduction  

The Ministry and Personnel Committee (M&P) consists of John Bracken, Stephanie Dagnall, 

Louise McHardy, Sadie Smith, Allan Eddy (Co-Chair), and Don Trider (Co-Chair). 

The M&P committee acknowledges the work of our staff; work that is undertaken within a very 

complex environment.  We are blessed to have a strong ministry team in Shannon, Valerie, and 

Phillip and we thank them for their dedication and commitment.  Their leadership in so many 

areas has created a variety of programs and, equally as important, has created a friendly and 

spiritual environment. Our staff is consistently identified as the reason why new members are 

welcomed to Woodlawn.  We are proud of our team. 

We continue to rejoice in having Robert (Bob) Rushton as our Organist and Choir Director and 

the congregation has been moved every Sunday by the contributions of our choirs and their 

music.  We gratefully acknowledge the contributions of June Rigden, and Jim Farmer in the 

wonderful Music ministry we have here at Woodlawn.   

We also are thankful for the dedicated work of our Office Administrator Jamie Earnshaw and our 

office support person Ruth Boutilier.  Ruth Boutilier provides office support on Fridays and has 
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been very valuable in serving as Acting Office Administrator during our recruitment process.  

These roles continue to change as we add new programs and respond to changing demands.    

Role of the M&P Committee 

It has been stated many times that the key role of the M&P committee is the requirement to be a 

consultative and supportive body for the members and adherents of the congregation and for our 

staff.  Our committee reports to the Church Council regarding our activities.  

Our task is to ensure there is a climate within our congregation that supports our mission of   

being an open Church with open minds, open discussions, and open arms.  We want to ensure 

that constructive feedback and new ideas can be offered and received in a positive way through 

direct discussion and explanation.  We consult with our ministry team, our staff, and you the 

congregation, on matters concerning our collective welfare and interests and we oversee the 

relationship of our ministry team and staff with you, as a congregation. 

Our official duties are spelled out in the United Church of Canada manual and many of the 

matters we address are found within United Church of Canada policies and the Term of Call and 

contracts with our ministry team.  

Highlights 

Your M&P committee has been active in responding to congregation concerns and supporting 

staff in as they face ever increasing demands.  Through staff leadership our programs are 

increasing and creativity in our services is evident and expanding.  As a committee we are 

constantly amazed at the response of staff to our pastoral needs, the demands to maintain the 

positive momentum of our programs for youth, and the education that takes place via our regular 

services and weekly/monthly programs.  Apart from regular Sunday services, many of these 

activities go unnoticed and perhaps unappreciated except for those who participate in the 

opportunities that are available to us as members of Woodlawn. 

The M&P committee continued to support the continuing education programs of staff including 

Shannonôs ongoing sabbatical courses.  In this process we fulfill our role as a supportive 

committee and ensure there is a match between con. Ed programs and the needs of our 

congregation. 

A major task for our committee in 2015 was leading the recruitment process for the position of 

Office Administrator.  While we had a broadly representative recruitment committee we were 

engaged in the creation of the job description, and the process leading to a recommendation for 

appointment to Church Council.  In this regard we welcome Jamie Earnshaw to our Woodlawn 

family. 
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Communication  

An ongoing goal of our committee is to pay attention to communication with the congregation 

and with our staff.  Many in our congregation are not aware of the many aspects of our church 

ministry, the terms under which we bring staff to Woodlawn, the mandated positions from the 

United Church of Canada, and the multitude of tasks that staff undertakes from one Sunday to 

another.  Vacation time and study leave are not well understood nor are the implications of a 

wife/husband ministry team.  We will attempt to make regular submissions to the church bulletin 

and the monthly newsletter to update you on these matters. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Don Trider and  Allan Eddy 

 

 

 

PRESBYTERY ANNUAL REPORT TO AGM  

 

One role of Presbytery is to have oversight of Pastoral Charges within its bounds, review its 

records and form new Pastoral Charges or churches. 

Woodlawn Presbyters are the ministerial team ï Rev. Valerie Kennedy, Rev. Phillip Kennedy 

and Shannon MacLean; lay members ae Jane Twohig, Jerry Jackson and Irene Caswell. 

Jane Twohig is on the Education & Students committee which is responsible for the oversight of 

enquirers and candidates for the ministry, offering to each guidance and ongoing support. Assists 

in the discernment process, and reviews and makes recommendations to Presbytery and 

Conference on internship sites and supervisors. 

Jerry Jackson is on Pastoral relations which provides direction and support to a Pastoral Charge 

when a change in pastoral relations is to take place. This involves the JNAC process (Joint Needs 

Assessment). 

Irene Caswell is on Pastoral Oversight which provides pastoral oversight and support to pastoral 

charges, outreach ministries, members of the clergy, to other personnel who are in a covenant 

relationship with the Presbytery. This includes Triennial visits. 

These are all very busy committees which meet at least once a month. 

Irene Caswell 

(for Jane Twohig and Jerry Jackson) 
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PROGRAM COMMITTEE REPORT  

The mandate of the committee is to aid, oversee and support programs of the church. Although 

the main focus is working with Christian Development, Outreach and Evangelism and Worship 

Committees we have also worked closely with the Stewardship Committee and other groups as 

needed. 

Don Trider joined the committee as co-chair early in 2015 which was helpful as he shared 

experience gathered from serving on other committees as well as attending meeting of the above 

mentioned groups, 

2015 was a successful year, and I would encourage you to read the reports of the various 

committees contained in this booklet .They represent many hours of dedicated work by many 

volunteers that change the lives and hearts of those in our church and the wider community. 

I would like to highlight a few things: the work done by our Outreach Committee with Phoenix 

House, organizing with other churches and groups, to supply a year of snacks for their clients as 

well as attending monthly meetings of Feed Others of Dartmouth (FOOD) and helping with their 

work .Also another positive is the number of our Sunday School participants. It is a joy to see the 

youth participate in our church and church service. 

Another responsibility of the Program Committee is the supply of worship leadership and 

pastoral care coverage when ministry staff is on vacation .Thanks to Rev. Roland Murray, Lisa 

Clarke, Shannon Maclean, Jerry Jackson and Jim Farmer for their leadership during worship and 

Rev. Iain Macdonald for providing pastoral care to the congregation at these times. 

In closing I would bring to your attention the need for more volunteers to join, and offer to lead, 

committees at Woodlawn. Many hands make the task easier for all as well, one receives many 

blessings as they share in Godôs work, here at Woodlawn. 

Respectfully Submitted,                                                                                                                                            

Brian Moors ï Co-chair and Don Trider - Co-chair 

 

CHRISTIAN DEVELOPMENT (CD)  REPORT 

 

The CD committee had a very productive year.  We hosted two "Dinner and Discussions" 

sessions, one in March titled "Life after Death" led by Rev. Philip then in October one on 

Refugees and Immigration" guest speaker, Bev. MacDonald.  They were well attended there was 

lots of conversation.  
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Vicky May, a member of our congregation, led two group sessions, one during lent "Practices of 

Releasing" then one in the fall titled ñLandscapes of the soul".  These were well attended and 

enjoyed by all who attended.  Our thanks to Vicky. 

 

Our picnic was held June 7th, theme "Bring a friend to Church and Picnic".  At the closing 

service, bibles were presented to the grade 3 students.  It was day enjoyed by young and old. 

 

B Sunday School continues to do well under the leadership of Marion Evans and Caron 

Ferguson.  Our thanks to everyone who helps our children on their biblical journey. 

 

Mystery friends was held Oct. 25th to Nov. 29th with participants revealed at the Santa 

Breakfast, Nov. 29th. 

 

"Bedlam in Bethlehem", our annual Christmas event for families and friends was held Dec. 

6th.  It includes lunch, crafts , etc. We also dress up and make the journey to Bethlehem, while 

learning about the "Christmas Story". 

 

Kathy Hawkins, our scouting representative, reported that the groups are active under the new 

leadership and doing well. 

 

 

I would like to especially  thank Shannon who works with  us throughout the year, our scouting 

representative and my hard working committee.  I will be resigning as chair of CD in February 

after over 20 years of involvement with this committee.  

 

Elizabeth Heatley,   

Chair of Christian Development Committee 

 

COUPLES CLUB 2015 ANNUAL REPORT  

Couples Club met 7 times this year and had 55 people on the membership list. Our programs are 

a combination of social events, a fundraiser and service to others. Under social we had a fantastic 

Italian dinner night, 2 Wizard card game nights and a corn boil/campfire evening. Our big 

fundraiser was a lobster dinner and auction that brought many people together in June for an 

entertaining (and delicious) evening. To round out the program we played Bingo with the 

residents of Oakwood Terrace, went caroling to 9 of our shut-ins and served apple cider after the 

Christmas Eve service. 

One or two couples usually plan our meetings each time. Our goal is to not only enjoy a night out 

but to become friends with other Woodlawn families. Many of us have become long-time friends 

with folks we met at Couples Club. 

The dinner and auction event raised approximately $7500 that was donated back to the church 

for several projects.  
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1. accessibility loan - $ 3,000,  

2. AV equipment - $ 2,000   

3. brushes and scrapers(used on the Heritage Centre) -$500,  

4. upgrade to electrical outlets in brick church - $1200 

We have also left $1000 in our account to put towards a defibrillator in the future. 
Submitted by  

Shirley Zwicker 

 

1ST WOODLAWN SCOUT GROUP COMMITTEE  

The 1st Woodlawn Scout Group is in its 61th year of continuous operation. The following chart 

shows only a slight downward trend in overall enrollment for the past three years: 

 

 end of 2013 end of 2014 end of 2015 

 youth adult youth adult youth adult 

Group Committee  5  5  9 

Beaver colonies A & B 34 10 51 11 40 10 

Cub Packs A & B 30 10 37 10 42 10 

Scout Troop 15 6 17 8 8 6 

Venturer Company 8 2 6 3 4 2 

Rover Crew 7 2 9 2 3 3 

Totals 32 94 120 39 117 40 

 129 150 157 

 

 

Our numbers for beavers is down slightly, we found that we were too big last year and the youth 

and volunteers were both overwhelmed by the colony sizes.  We retained most of the youth 

going from beavers to cubs.  B pack is 80% first year cubs.  Troop is half the size and is growing 

from where were in September.  We have rebuilt the leadership team for the troop as most of the 

leadership team left with Don and Mary.  Three of the venturers came from the troop and we are 

seeing some first time to scouting youth joining. 

Key roles within the Group Committee are as follows:   

  Commissioner: Steven Uchacz 
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Secretary  Kathy Hawkins 

  Treasurer  Don Sanford 

  Registrar  Gail Shea 

   Administrator  Sarah Dorey     

 

Fundraising: These three major campaigns are held each year: the popcorn campaign, and Apple 

Day, both in the fall, and Scoutrees in the spring. 
The Scout-Guide service was held on Feb 22th, 2015. 

 

Highlights of activities for our youth include the following events:   

¶ Fantasy Camp in May, for Scouts, Venturers, and Rovers. This Dartmouth-wide event 

has been held at Camp Harris for about twenty years; 

¶ Operation Alert, a September provincial event for Scouts and Venturer Scouts. 

¶ Remembrance Day parade.  

¶ 1st Woodlawn year end  camp for all sections was held with 100 youth and leaders 

attending. 

¶ Other highlights from 2014, as identified by section leaders: 

¶ Beaver Scout Coloniel:

            Winter Camp at camp harris; sleepover at meeting hall; Beaveree and White Tail Camp 

¶ Cub Scout Packs: winter & spring camps. 

¶ Scout Troop: Scouttrees and   jamboree on the trail. 

¶ Venturer Company: hike and camping Keji National Park and RoVenturer in Moncton 

¶ Rover Crew:  Put on a project for the Dartmouth Area White tail camp and the Beaveree; 

organized the provincial Venturer/Rover Moot; put on a project for the older youth at 

Operation Alert.  

 

The 1st Woodlawn Scout Group Committee is grateful for the support of its leaders, the parents, 

ministry staff, and all who consider themselves ñfriends of Scouting @ Woodlawnò. 

Respectfully submitted,                                                                                                                

Steven Uchacz, Group Commissioner, 1st Woodlawn Scout Group Committee
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GIRL GUIDES REPORT  

 

January-December 2015 

120 girl members and 26 Guiders 

Brookhouse District of Girl Guides of Canada has 10 units meeting between Iona Church and 

Woodlawn Church (both buildings).  Woodlawn United hosts two Spark, two Brownie, one Guide, 

one Pathfinder and one Trex (extraordinary opportunities) Units. There are X Leaders and X girls 

meeting at Woodlawn weekly on Mondays, Tuesdays and Wednesdays in both the brick church 

basement and the white church building.  

A special thank you to the Unit Leaders for their hard work, dedication and volunteering their time in 

and outside meeting nights, to provide many fun activities for the girls.  Here are few examples what 

each branch are doing: 

Sparks activities included crafts, games and many outdoor activities, such as hikes, picnics and 

enrollment. The Sparks enjoyed sleeping outside in tents at Camp.  

Brownies enjoyed sleepovers, guest speakers, outings and community service projects.  

Guide activities included service projects, collecting and sorting food for Feed NS, planning parties, a 

winter camp and the Guide ñLock Inò event at Cole Harbour Place.  

Pathfinder/Trex activities included several camps, including Quest (3 teams entered from our unit; 

one finished in second place from a field of 35 teams). This is a record year for the unit, with 17 girls 

registered!  It was a very exciting summer as one of our girls was selected to represent Nova Scotia at 

an international event in Mexico (Our Cabana ï one of Guidingôs World Centres) and another was 

selected to represent Canada at the Australian National Jamboree. 

All units enjoyed camping together at our Super Hero themed camp held at Camp Harris in June. As 

well, units enjoyed various holiday parties throughout the year along with enrollment and 

advancement ceremonies.  

A big thank you to the congregation of Woodlawn United Church for opening your doors to our 

Guiding programs.  We sincerely appreciate the use of the churchôs facilities. 

Yours in Guiding; 

Kim Hermanson 

Girl Guides of Canada ï Guides du Canada 
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YOUTH COFFEE HOUSE  

 

The Youth Coffee House began 18 years ago to service the Special Needs youth and young adults 

from ages 16 years and up in our community and surrounding areas with a safe, welcoming and 

inviting place to socialize and met new friends. We hold the coffee house once a month on a Saturday 

evening from 7:00 ï 9:00 pm. It is usually held on the last Saturday of the month with the exception 

of the December coffee house which is held mid month. We hold theme based events such as the 

Halloween party, Christmas potluck and carol sing, Easter party, 50ôs dance and Spring ice cream 

social. There are approximately 25-40 participants each month. The evening consists of games, crafts, 

music and lots of laughter.  

This venture would not be possible if not for the support of the Outreach Committee, the UCW and of 

course, Woodlawn United Church itself. Thank you on behalf of Brenda Blair, Donna Jackson, and all 

of the participants of the Coffee House.  

Brenda Blair and Donna Jackson 

Coordinators of Youth Coffee House   

 

 

OUTREACH REPORT  

  

This annual report of the Outreach Committee at Woodlawn United Church begins with a word of 

appreciation to each of the members of the Committee. Laurie White, Laurie Davidson, Joanne 

Cameron, Linda Sinclair, Evelyn Webber, Gordon Joycey, Karen Nauffts, Tom Rogers, Jane Twohig, 

Murdock Morrison and Miriam Forbes with Council representatives Brian Moors and Rev. Phillip 

Kennedy support the Outreach of the church very effectively, and in my position as Chair, I am 

honoured to work with them. 

The Committee was involved with a wide variety of projects during 2015. The ongoing work of the 

church is reported at each meetingðEast Dartmouth Christian Food Bank (Evelyn and Brian); 

Phoenix House and F.O.O.D. (Joanne); Palestine-Israel relations (Jane T.); Breakfast Program (Tom); 

Community Health Board (Murdock); Face of Poverty (Jane C.); Benevolent Fund (Rev. Phillip). 

Our three Simply Supper (aka Community Suppers) meals were only moderately successful, with the 

winter weather making it difficult for people to attend.  

We decided that we need better ways to advertise the Suppers, including more use of the electronic 

outdoor church sign. We must determine the needs of the people in the neighbourhood so we can 

better reach out to support them. We are discussing ways in which to do this. We appreciated the 

members of the Communicates class who helped prepare and serve the Supper on March 22. Evelyn 

donated cookies made by the Prescott Group, and gave us an excellent overview of the work done by 

the Prescott Group with intellectual or physically disabled persons. There were cookies left over for 

diners to take home. 
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Special projects of Outreach were highlighted during the year.  Joanne obtained a short video from 

Phoenix Youth which was shown as a Minute for Mission. Phoenix donation envelopes were 

available in the pews. Joanne encouraged the congregation to drop off Snacks for Phoenix, which she 

delivered to the Drop In Center. Jane Twohig advertised Zatoun products (olive oil, soap, zaôatar 

seasonings) for sale. The proceeds are used to plant olive trees in Palestine and to call attention to the 

conflicts between Palestine and Israel. Some members helped to organize the All Candidates Forum, 

held at Woodlawn United church on September 20 and supported by 6 area churches. The four 

candidates running for election in the East Dartmouth federal riding responded to questions based on 

the United Church Election Kit 2015. 

We receive requests for assistance from many agencies and regret that we cannot support all of them. 

We consider the requests and feel able to support those which are based on need, connected to  

the church and the local community and to which we have donated in the past. Many of the requests 

and information about the agencies are posted on the bulletin board or included in the weekly bulletin 

so congregation members can make their own donations. During 2015, Outreach donated $500.00 to 

Margaretôs House (FOOD); $300.00 to the Boys and Girls Club of East Dartmouth; $100.00 to the 

Coffee House; $360.00 to Arthur Kidston Memorial Camp for two Woodlawn campers; $200.00 to 

Phoenix Youth.  

The annual White Gift program was set in motion early in the Fall with a call to Feed Nova Scotia to 

ask for the names of 25 Families for whom Woodlawn United would provide gifts, groceries and a 

$35.00 gift card from Sobeyôs so they could purchase a turkey or other choice for Christmas.  

The Shoe Boxes, Back Packs, Mitten Tree, Brunswick Street Mission box, special Family requests, 

along with the Sleeping Children Around the World cards, were available to the congregation 

following the church services. White Gift Sunday was held on November 29 with a service led by the 

Sunday School, leaders and Youth minister. White Gifts were brought forward just prior to the 

congregational offering and all were dedicated to the work of God in the community. Then it was 

time to organize the gifts for each Family, to pick up the groceries from Sobeyôs and Daveôs, and sort 

through the mittens, Shoe Boxes, Back Packs, and Tops and Bottoms for Brunswick Street.   

Volunteers from the congregation helped by delivering the gifts to the Families and were greeted with 

smiles, tears, thank you cards and appreciation for making Christmas brighter for their family.       

Following the official Delivery Day, the church office received more calls for assistance and also 

calls from people wanting to help. The extra orders of groceries were given to those in need, while 

turkeys from a car dealership were delivered to Food Bank clients and a local business man helped 

out by providing a full dinner as well as gift cards to Wal-Mart for three families. The Christmas 

feelings of joy, hope, peace and love were much in evidence. A more detailed account of the White 

Gift program can be found on the Woodlawn web site: www.woodlawnunited.ca/ 

The Outreach Committee is in need of some new younger members, particularly people who are in 

sympathy with the refugees coming to begin new lives in Nova Scotia.. We discussed the great need 

http://www.woodlawnunited.ca/
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to assist these new Canadians but felt we would need the support and involvement of congregation 

members. The Committee members do not feel that we can take on such a project on our own. Please 

consider volunteering to help in this very significant work. 

Respectfully submitted,                                                                                                                                  

Jane Cushing, Chair of Outreach Committee 

 

EAST CHRISTIAN FOOD BANK  

 

In January we started out with well stocked shelves and a healthy bank balance due to lovely 

donations received in December. 

 Our volunteers continue to come but we can always use an extra pair of hands on Wednesday 

morning. 

On Saturday Jan 31, 2015 I was presented with an award from Hon Keith Caldwell, ECNS, MLA 

with a resolution which was presented to the House of Assembly of Nova Scotia Legislature for the 

contribution that I have made to the churches of the East Dartmouth area and the people of East 

Dartmouth for being CEO of the East Dartmouth Christian Food Bank.  I was honoured to have 

received this award, which I could not have achieved without my Volunteers and the help of the five 

churches involved. 

During February and March the weather played around with us and sometimes our deliver truck ran 

late but we were able to get our orders and give them on time. 

I spent Friday May 29th A Day of sharing with Food Banks with representatives of Food Banks all 

across Nova Scotia. It was a very enjoyable and learning experience. Many new ideas were brought 

forward which will help in months to come with any issues that may come up. 

In June our money on hand was running low which is usual for this time of year.  But people with 

gardens bring us supplies and we are able to give our usual order. 

In August we received fully loaded Back Packs from Bell Aliant and churches and individuals and 

were able to give all Children from five to ten one plus loose leaf paper, pens and erasers etc to the 

older school Children. 

In September and October our bank account ran low but with donations coming in and food being  

donated  from several schools in our area, Findlay Centre and St Vincent de Paul Knights of 

Columbus winter coats for children four years to ten. We received money and food from two Birthday 

Parties and various donations from groups and organizations. In December our doorbell kept ringing 

and donations were dropped off or we went and picked them up and as a result we finished off the 

year in good standing. 
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 Our total visits for the year was 2061 families which was a bit higher than previous years. We are 

looking forward to being able continuing our work in 2016. 

Pat Rodenhiser, CEO 

 

KIWANIS REPORT  REPORT 

 

The association between the Kiwanis Club of Woodlawn and the Woodlawn United Church has now 

been ongoing for 31 years and it anticipated that this arrangement will continue for the foreseeable 

future.  The Kiwanis Club of Woodlawn would like to express its appreciation to the executive of 

Woodlawn United Church and it members for the privilege of allowing our Club to meet weekly on 

Thursday mornings throughout the year.  The use of church property and furnishings for some of our 

fundraising and social efforts, such as our Tuesdayôs Senior Card Social (Time out for Seniorôs), 

Remembrance Breakfast, Installation Dinner, etc. is also greatly appreciated.  Our support of the East 

Dartmouth Christian Food Bank and Time out for Seniorôs continues to be popular with the 

membership.  We are also active in the delivery of library books to shut-ins, Nova Scotia Kiwanis 

Music Festival, Information Desks at the IWK, a IWK layette program, Breakfast for Learning at two 

Dartmouth schools, support to the Boys and Girls Club of East Dartmouth, and eliminating 

maternal/neonatal tetanus in 40 countries, mentoring for a Kiwanis Club at Caledonia Junior High, 

and finally, a leadership camps for mid-teens. 

Respectively submitted,                                                                                                                           

Ron Burbidge, Secretary, Kiwanis Club of Woodlawn 

 

TIME OUT FOR CRAFTS  REPORT  

Time Out is an outreach project open to anyone in the community.  All teachers are volunteers, as 

well as two in the kitchen who provide tea and coffee every week. The fellowship is great, along with 

learning a new craft or perhaps just keeping with an old one, so come on out and join us. We welcome 

new members. 

We had two sessions in 2015, with a registration of 50 in January and 59 in September.  At the end of 

each session we have a display of our crafts, along with tea/coffee served with an assortment of 

goodies. We had a nice display of quilts, knitted and crocheted articles, needlework, and paintings. 

All are invited to come and see and join in the fellowship.   Classes were held on Wednesday 

afternoons from 1:00 ï 3:30 p.m.   Registration takes place about the second week of January and the 

second week of September. 
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Courses offered were: Crochet, Knitting, Quilting, Needlework of various kinds, Tole Painting, and 

Bridge.  Our thanks this year go to:  Elizabeth Crawford, Edith MacLean, Norma Hemming, Rita 

Erskine, Dorothy Sams, Violet Oare, and Joan MacDougall. Committee  members are: Thelma Ernst, 

Jean Romkey, Joan Angus and Dorothy Sams.  Thanks certainly go to the ladies in the kitchen ï Jean 

and Thelma, also to Aruna Khan who helps as well. Please come join us on January 13, 2016 at 1:00 

p.m. to register, or you may join later, if there is still room in the class.We would like to have some 

new classes.  If you have a new craft you would like to lead, such as Scrapbooking, Rug Hooking or 

another not listed above, please phone Dorothy at 434-0989. 

Financial Statement: 

Carried forward from 2014:                               $38.60 

Receipts: 

 Registration fees                  $2180.00 

 

  Total:                  $2218.60 
Time Out for Crafts continuedé  

Disbursements: 

 Woodlawn United Church     $1130.00 

 Woodlawn Accessibility     $  980.00 

 Supplies - tea, coffee, photocopying, etc.   $  100.00  

 

Total Disbursements:                $2210.00  

                 

Balance on hand end of December 2015:             $      8.60  

      

Respectfully submitted,                                                                                                                  

Dorothy Sams 

 

TIME OUT FOR SENIORS  REPORT 

The Kiwanis Club of Woodlawn provides an opportunity for the seniors (and others at home alone) in 

our community to get together for an afternoon of bridge or cribbage.  With 115 registered players, 

between 50 and 70 friends gather weekly at the Woodlawn United Church hall on Tuesday afternoons 

(early September ï end of June) for fellowship and a light snack - and of course a hand or two of 

cards.  The games usually begin at one o'clock in the afternoon, but the set-up crew is there an hour 

before that, so don't be shy about coming a little early and getting out of the cold.  The proceeds from 

this event are used for a number of programs, and in particular Woodlawn United Church received 

$2800 (Oct. 1st to Sept. 30th). 

 

Respectively submitted, 

Ron Burbidge, Secretary, Kiwanis Club of Woodlawn 
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WORSHIP REPORT  

The Worship committee met less frequently in 2015 and its membership became quite depleted by the 

end of the year. 

Even so, the committee recommended several policy updates to Council that were approved including 

funeral and wedding policies. 

The Baptism policy was also updated to offer the alternative of Blessings of children and four 

families took advantage of this option. One blessing took place during regular Sunday worship 

service. The other three happened privately. In addition, we had two baptisms, 4 marriages and 19 

funerals. 

Carol Fulmer continues to decorate our chancel area well (thank you) and Faye Gunter is now in 

charge of changing our banners when needed.  

Communion happened at the usual times of the year and alternated between coming forward to 

receive and being serve in the pews. 

In 2016, we are looking for a chair of this committee as well as new members. 

Rev Phillip Kennedy  

CHANCEL COMMITTEE  REPORT 

During 2015, your Chancel Committee continued to work to provide a pleasant environment in which 

to worship at Woodlawn United. 

I would like to thank the faithful people who come out to help when we need extra hands for the 

decorating, especially at Easter, Thanksgiving, and Christmas.  If you would like to help with this 

ministry, please contact me.  

As usual, this year, we purchased donations for the Food Bank and used them in our Thanksgiving 

display and this was immediately delivered to the Food Bank after the service. Thanks to those who 

helped donations and to transport the produce over to the Heritage Centre (White building)  

Thanks to Fay Gunter for looking after the banners on a regular basis and making new ones when 

necessary.  

We have been very frugal again this year with new purchases and try to maintain the decor that we 

presently have. We have found a supplier for Advent Candles in the Moncton area so that will make it 

a bit easier to get those supplies when needed. We got the new guest book in the front entrance room 

as well. Our palms come from the Blossom Shop in Lower Sackville, who have a better price and 

quality than others we have checked.  
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The quilts, made by the Arts and Faith Committee, are hung as often as possible because we feel they 

provide a moving visual of life at Woodlawn United over the years. We try to hang them in different 

places so no matter where you are in the Sanctuary, you get a chance to appreciate them. 

If you have any suggestions, questions or would like to donate any floral or vases to our Committee, 

please call me at 902-462-2261 or email at: mfulmer@ns.sympatico.ca. Thanks to Mrs. Atwood for 

the wonderful set of three Wiseman recently donated to our Committee. Since I am away for extended 

periods of time in the winter, it would be great to know there are people who would step up to help 

out the regular workers on our Committee.  

Respectfully Submitted                                                                                                                                   

Carol Fulmer, Chair, Chancel Committee 

 

FUNERAL REPORT  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Nell Mallet 

Funeral Liaison  
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MUSIC COMMITTEE  

 

The Woodlawn Choir has had a busy and successful year in 2015, participating in Sunday morning 

worship, special services, and also at additional events. The choir continued to perform a wide variety 

of styles of sacred literature for worship services, as well as secular numbers for our combined 

concerts series. We were pleased to present a condensed version of Messiah by G. F. Handel as part 

of Christmas worship. The full version is over three hours long! Special accolades go to the choir and 

soloists for their wonderful efforts in this production. They worked incredibly hard to bring this 

quintessential work to performance. 

 


